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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
+ + + + +
MEETING

þ----------------------------»
IN THE MATTER OF:            :
                             :
Meseret Ali & Yonas Chere    :
t/a Merkato Ethiopian        :
Restaurant                   : Show Cause
1909 9th Street, NW          : Hearing
Retailer CR                  : 
12-CMP-00678                 : 
License No. 89019            : 
ANC 1B                       : 
Operating After Hours        :
þ----------------------------¼
                  JUNE 26, 2013
            The Alcoholic Beverage Control
Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control
Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th
Street, N.W., Washington, D.C., Nick

Alberti, Acting Chairman, presiding.

PRESENT
NICK ALBERTI, Acting Chairman 
DONALD BROOKS, Member 
HERMAN JONES, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member

ALSO PRESENT
FERNANDO RIVERO, OAG
EARL JONES, ABRA   
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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                        1:49 p.m.

3             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  We're

4 going to convene the afternoon session.  We're

5 back on the record.  I apologize for the delay

6 in starting.

7             Our next case we're going to call

8 is Case No. 12-CMP-00678.  This is a show

9 cause hearing with Meseret Ali and Yonas

10 Chere, trading as Merkato Ethiopian

11 Restaurant, License No. 89019.

12             I see someone sitting at the

13 Government's table, but I don't see a

14 Licensee.  Would you please introduce

15 yourself?

16             MR. RIVERO:  Good afternoon, Board

17 Members.  Fernando Rivero for the District of

18 Columbia.

19             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Good

20 afternoon, Mr. Rivero.  I don't see the

21 Licensee.  Do you have any knowledge of where

22 they might be?
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1             MR. RIVERO:  I do not.

2             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Thank

3 you.  I will note for the record that we have

4 not been contacted, so since it is now 1:50

5 p.m. and this case was scheduled for 1:30, we

6 will proceed ex parte.  

7             Would you like to begin, Mr.

8 Rivero?

9             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  I would

10 like the Board to take judicial notice of its

11 own file indicating that the Licensee was

12 served with the notice, and that notice

13 indicated that the hearing was scheduled at

14 11:00 a.m. today.  And then a second letter

15 was set rescheduling the hearing to 1:30

16 today.  

17             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Okay. 

18 We will do that.  Thank you, Mr. Rivero.

19             MR. RIVERO:  We're here in the

20 matter of Meseret Ali and Yonas Chere, trading

21 as Merkato Ethiopian Restaurant, License No.

22 89019, located at 1909 9th Street, N.W. in
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1 Washington, D.C.  

2             The show cause notice is issued in

3 this matter and it concerns the charge that

4 the Licensee permitted the consumption of

5 alcoholic beverages outside of the allowed

6 hours of operation.  It is our belief that a

7 preponderance of the evidence based on the

8 testimony of our witness, ABRA Investigator

9 Earl Jones, will show that on November the

10 16th the establishment was in full operation

11 after its closing time of 2:00 a.m.  Patrons

12 were enjoying both food and music when they

13 should have already exited the premises.

14             The Government calls as its first

15 witness Investigator Earl Jones.

16             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI: 

17 Investigator, good afternoon.  Would you raise

18 your right hand?

19             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

20             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  All

21 right.  Do you solemnly affirm that the

22 testimony you're about to give will be the
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1 truth, the whole truth and nothing but the

2 truth?

3             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

4             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Thank

5 you.  Please be seated.

6             MR. RIVERO:  Good afternoon. 

7 Would you please state your name for the

8 record?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Earl Jones.

10             MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  And what

11 is your occupation?

12             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I'm an

13 investigator with the Alcohol Beverage

14 Regulation Administration.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  How long have

16 you been employed with ABRA?

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Since

18 September of 2009.

19             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what are

20 your duties as an ABRA investigator?

21             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  My duties as

22 an ABRA investigator consist of conducting
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1 inspections and investigations of licensed ABC

2 establishments within the District of

3 Columbia.

4             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Are you

5 familiar with Merkato Ethiopian Restaurant?

6             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

7             MR. RIVERO:  How are you familiar

8 with the establishment?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I'm familiar

10 with the establishment because a lot of my

11 duties or assignments encompass the 1900 block

12 of 9th Street as far as monitoring these

13 establishments for any criminal or after-hour

14 activities.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Did any of your

16 monitoring involve this establishment?

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

18             MR. RIVERO:  On what date?

19             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  On November

20 16, 2012.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And when did

22 you arrive at the establishment, the area?
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1             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  I arrived in

2 the area probably approximately 2:00.

3             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And what did

4 you observe when you arrived?

5             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  What I

6 observed was loud music emanating from the

7 establishment.  I attempted to gain entry into

8 the establishment, however, the door was

9 locked.  After attempting to try to gain entry

10 by knocking on the door several times; no one

11 answered the door, I was able to view patrons

12 inside cheering.  There was a DJ that was also

13 playing music at the time that I was standing

14 there at the front door.

15             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  All right. 

16 And you were able to view these individuals?

17             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

18             MR. RIVERO:  And how so?

19             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  There is a

20 window to the left of the front door.  The

21 window had curtain slats, but I was able to

22 view what was taking place through the slats



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 9

1 of the establishment.

2             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Then what

3 happened after that?

4             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  At that point

5 I went back to my vehicle which was probably

6 three or four car lengths down from the

7 establishment; I was able to still view the

8 establishment from where I was sitting, and I

9 waited until a patron exited the

10 establishment.  And at that point once I could

11 see that patrons were exiting the

12 establishment, there was someone else in the

13 establishment that was trying to lock the door

14 behind them.  I went in and was able to get in

15 before he locked the door.

16             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And then what

17 happened when you got in?

18             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Once I got in

19 I could see that the DJ was still playing

20 music to my left.  There were about probably

21 approximately 20 patrons who were in and

22 around the bar area.  As I was walking through
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1 the establishment there were waitresses or

2 bartenders who were removing alcoholic

3 beverages from the bar area and trying to dump

4 them in the trash cans.

5             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  After you

6 observed this what happened?

7             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  After I

8 observed that I asked for the ABC manager or

9 owner.  I was greeted by the owner, Ms. Ali. 

10 And at that point I told her what was taking

11 place, as well as me not being allowed to

12 enter the establishment after attempting to

13 try to get in on several occasions.  She

14 stated to me that she was -- well, she was

15 very apologetic.  She said that this was the

16 first time that this has happened and that she

17 only stayed open because she was -- the

18 patrons kept cheering for the DJ to play one

19 more song.  And so she allowed them to play

20 continuously for the one more song until I

21 entered the establishment.

22             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And then after
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1 she said that what happened?

2             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  After that

3 she had the -- I instructed her to have the DJ

4 stop playing.  The DJ had stopped playing

5 music.  She started to instruct everybody to

6 leave the establishment.  And then I continued

7 to speak with her.

8             MR. RIVERO:  And what did you say?

9             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  At that point

10 I was just advising her of the violations that

11 were found.  And again, she apologized and I

12 exited the establishment.

13             MR. RIVERO:  And you exited the

14 establishment?

15             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Yes, sir.

16             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  And did you

17 speak with anyone else at the establishment or

18 had a further occasion to go back for this

19 investigation?

20             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  No, sir.

21             MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  No further

22 questions.
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1             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Thank

2 you, Mr. Rivero.

3             Any questions from the Board?

4             (No audible response.)

5             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  I do. 

6 Investigator Jones, did you see what was being

7 removed from the bar?

8             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  It was dark

9 inside, sir.  I was probably -- from the front

10 door to where the gray back door is behind you

11 is where the bar was.

12             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Yes.

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Or is.  And

14 at that point I couldn't really see.  I could

15 tell there were bottles that were being

16 removed and kind of forced down in the trash

17 cans under the bar area, but I couldn't tell

18 what they were.

19             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Okay. 

20 Thank you.  When you say "bottles," what kind

21 of bottles?  Plastic bottles?  Glass bottles?

22             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Like glass
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1 bottles.  Beer bottles.

2             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Okay.  I

3 have no further questions.  

4             Mr. Rivero, any redirect?

5             MR. RIVERO:  None.

6             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  All

7 right.  Thank you.  You may step down.

8             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Thank you,

9 sir.

10             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI: 

11 Investigator Jones, thank you for your

12 testimony.

13             INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Thank you.

14             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Anything

15 else, Mr. Rivero?

16             MR. RIVERO:  No further witnesses.

17             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Okay. 

18 Great.  So I guess we move to closing?  Great. 

19 Thank you.

20             MR. RIVERO:  The Government has

21 proven by a preponderance of the evidence,

22 because the evidence is undisputed -- there
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1 isn't anyone here to introduce any evidence to

2 the contrary and there is nothing that has

3 been introduced to indicate that the

4 investigator is not credible.  So the evidence

5 stands.  And by virtue of the fact that it is

6 what you have before you and no indication to

7 the contrary that it's incredible evidence,

8 we've proven by a preponderance of the

9 evidence that in fact the operations of the

10 establishment were taking place in full swing

11 after 2:00 a.m. when at a minimum there should

12 have been some sign of patrons exiting and the

13 like.  But none of that happened until after

14 the point when Investigator Jones entered and

15 identified himself.  So the establishment was

16 in fact in violation of the law that required

17 it to close at 2:00 a.m. that day.

18             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Thank

19 you, Mr. Rivero.  We're going to close the

20 record if there's no objections.  And are you

21 going to waive findings of fact and

22 conclusions of law?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 15

1             MR. RIVERO:  Yes.

2             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  Great. 

3 Thank you.  So with that, that concludes this

4 matter and I will do the official closing.

5             As Chairperson of the Alcoholic

6 Beverage Control Board for the District of

7 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405 of

8 the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I

9 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting

10 for the purpose of deliberating upon Case No.

11 12-CMP-00678 with regards to Merkato Ethiopian

12 Restaurant for the reasons cited in Section

13 405(b)(13) of the Open Meetings Amendment Act

14 of 2010.  Is there a second?

15             MEMBER BROOKS:  Second.

16             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  All

17 those in favor of the motion, say aye?

18             (Chorus of ayes.)

19             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  All

20 those opposed?

21             (No audible response.)

22             ACTING CHAIRMAN ALBERTI:  The
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1 motion carries 3-0.

2             As it appears that the motion has

3 passed, I hereby give notice that the ABC

4 Board will hold the closed meeting in the ABC

5 conference room today pursuant to the Open

6 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and issue an

7 order within 90 days.  

8             That concludes this matter.  Thank

9 you all for coming.   

10             (Whereupon, the hearing was

11 concluded at 2:00 a.m.)

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22
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